# TAKING THE HIGH ROAD IN THE EV LOGISTICS TRANSITION:

WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT STRATEGIES FOR THE INLAND EMPIRE AND BEYOND

MAY 2025





## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary1
Key Recommendations2
Introduction
Policies and Initiatives to Promote Logistics Electrification
Logistics Electrification in California and the IE: Opportunities and Challenges 7 Opportunities for Improved Public Health in the EV Transition 7 Potential Health Hazards in the EV Transition 9 Opportunities for More & Better Jobs in the EV Transition 7
Potential Employment Challenges in the EV Transition11
Best Practices for Workforce Development: High Road Training Partnerships13
HRTPs and HRTP-Aligned Workforce Initiatives: Mechanisms and Case Studies
West Oakland Job Resource Center (WOJRC): A Model HRTP-Aligned Initiative 17 Port of Los Angeles Lashing Training Program: A Worker-Centered Initiative 18 The Inland Empire Electrical Training Center (IEETC) 19 Tradeswomen Sisterhood: Expanding Access for Women and LGBTQ+ Workers 20
Preparing IE Workers for Green Jobs: Other Promising Initiatives 21
Lessons From Implementation: Strengthening HRTPs for Success 25
Conclusion & Recommendations 25
Endnotes 27

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The transition to Electric Vehicles (EV) or Zero Emission Vehicles (ZEV), part of the broader clean energy transition, promises to improve environmental and public health by reducing harmful air pollution caused by diesel and gas emissions. This report examines the workforce implications of these potential benefits, along with challenges and pitfalls related to this transition within the freight logistics sector of California's Inland Empire (IE), one of the largest logistics hubs in the US. Drawing from a combination of policy analysis, workshop proceedings, co-authors' previous research, and original interviews and discussions with stakeholders, including workers, unions, regulators, utilities, community-based organizations, educators, and technical experts,<sup>1-4</sup> we argue that public and private initiatives to electrify mediumduty and heavy-duty (MD/HD) trucks must combine high environmental standards with principles of equity and good labor standards to ensure that this transition will lead to secure, family-sustaining careers and benefit all workers, including women, immigrants, workers of color, and LGBTQ+<sup>5</sup> workers.

To achieve this, we recommend the expansion of programs aligned with the core principles of California's High Road Training Partnerships (HRTPs), which are statesupported, industry-driven workforce programs that prioritize job quality, worker voice, and economic equity. Official HRTPs have specific criteria set by the California Workforce Development Board (CWDB), but they are not without flaws. This report therefore emphasizes best practices within California's logistics industry more generally while highlighting equity-oriented apprenticeship and pre-apprenticeship programs that are not necessarily HRTPs but nonetheless align with HRTP core principles. We use the term HRTP-aligned to describe workforce initiatives that meet the spirit and core principles of California's HRTP model — including equity, high job quality, and worker voice — even if they are not formally recognized or funded as HRTPs by the CWDB. We discuss the actual and potential roles of Community Workforce Agreements (also known as Project Labor Agreements) and Community Benefit Agreements in creating HRTP-aligned training initiatives; these are legally binding agreements forged between community and/or labor organizations, employers, and policy-makers.<sup>6</sup> We then briefly highlight other workforce development and green economy initiatives by unions and worker centers that support the development of a more equitable and sustainable economy in the Inland Empire.

More specifically, to ensure the EV transition delivers its promised environmental, health, and economic benefits equitably, we recommend the following:

### **KEY RECOMMENDATIONS**

Tie public EV-related funding and subsidies to high labor standards, including requirements for living wages, benefits, local hiring, worker voice, and safety protections.

2

Establish government procurement policies that include high labor standards (e.g. wage floors, skill standards, local hiring) for EV-related infrastructure projects.

3

Expand and strengthen HRTPs and HRTP-aligned apprenticeship programs to prepare workers for EV and green economy jobs.

4

Ensure long-term, stable public funding streams (federal, state, and local) to support EV infrastructure, job training, and worker protections.

5

Integrate gender, racial, and immigrant equity principles into all EV workforce development programs to ensure that underrepresented groups benefit from new jobs.

6

Strengthen worker and community engagement in EV policy planning to address health, safety, and environmental hazards and community benefits associated with EV production, lithium battery extraction, and grid expansion.

7

Support displaced workers, especially from fossil fuel industries, through targeted retraining, transition assistance, wage subsidies, and skill certifications tied to high-road careers.

### INTRODUCTION

California is at the forefront of the national effort to transition to Electric Vehicles (EV) or Zero Emission Vehicles (ZEV), which is crucial for reducing air pollution and improving the overall environmental and public health landscape of the United States and beyond.<sup>7</sup> This paper explores the promises and potential pitfalls of this transition for workers in California, particularly those affected by the electrification of medium- and heavy-duty freight delivery vans and trucks (hereafter. MD/HD trucks)<sup>8</sup> in the Inland Empire (IE), and how to best prepare and train workers for this transition. The IE, which includes both Riverside and San Bernardino Counties, is one of the largest logistics hubs in the US and home to one of the largest and most extensive warehouse industries in California.<sup>9</sup> Partly due to the heavy concentration of freight transportation, including diesel trucks, San Bernardino and Riverside counties are among the most polluted counties in the nation.10

To ensure that this transition benefits all workers and creates a broad range of secure, family-sustaining careers, public and private initiatives to electrify MD/HD trucks must combine high environmental standards with principles of equity and good labor standards. State-led, industrydriven High Road Training Partnerships (HRTPs) offer a model of equitable workforce development and one possible path to fulfilling these goals. HRTPs, explained in greater detail below, are workforce development initiatives that align worker training with high-guality iobs<sup>11</sup> in growing industries, emphasizing equity, sustainability, and high labor standards. The California Workforce Development Board (CWDB) launched the HRTP initiative in June 2017 as a \$10 million demonstration project to model partnership strategies across various sectors, including transportation, healthcare, and hospitality.<sup>12</sup> The newest HRTP, as of March 2025, is the HRTP Healthcare 2024-25 Grant, launched in late 2024 to support projects aimed at preparing more workers for high-guality healthcare jobs, particularly in underserved regions of the state.<sup>13</sup>

HRTPs emphasize systemic change through worker-centered job training, linking disadvantaged workers to highquality jobs through collaborative training programs that facilitate upskilling and industry-community collaboration.

HRTPs thus provide models for best practices for training workers in new skills and linking them to high quality jobs, reflecting the state's continued investment in building an inclusive, future-ready workforce through industry-driven, workercentered strategies.<sup>14</sup> Nevertheless, HRTPs are not a one-size-fits-all solution; their scalability, funding limitations, and employer engagement remain areas of concern. Other programs that embody HRTP principles but are not formally created by the CWDB as official HRTPs, such as equity-oriented union apprenticeship and pre-apprenticeship programs, show significant promise for a sustainable way forward.<sup>15</sup>

We argue that programs aligned with HRTP core principles offer an important mechanism for helping to ensure more equitable employment outcomes of the EV transition, based on evidence gathered from numerous secondary sources and informed by semi-structured interviews, formal presentations, and informal discussions with stakeholders (workers, unions, regulators, utilities, communitybased organizations, educators, and technical experts) at two daylong, inperson workshops convened by the authors and our collaborators<sup>3, 4</sup>) and previous research.<sup>1, 2</sup>

This report first reviews federal and state policies shaping the EV transition, then assesses the environmental and labor implications of MD/HD truck electrification. It highlights workforce initiatives particularly HRTP-aligned or equityoriented apprenticeship programs - that promote equity in logistics workforce development. We consider the potential benefits for the environment, public health, and workers of the electrification of MD/HD trucks, as well as potential health risks and pitfalls for displaced workers associated with this transition. We then argue that expanding training partnerships that align with HRTP principles within this transition would help to ensure equitable outcomes for local workers, including displaced workers, as well as women, immigrants, workers of color, LGBTQ+ workers, and others historically excluded from high-quality careers. Following this, we briefly review some of the promising training initiatives being carried out in California and the IE related to freight

logistics, electrification, and green jobs.

Finally, we offer policy recommendations to ensure that the transition results in sustainable, high-quality jobs for all workers.

### POLICIES AND INITIATIVES TO PROMOTE LOGISTICS ELECTRIFICATION

Federal and state policies have set ambitious goals for EV adoption. The Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) of 2022 and the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL) allocated billions in funding for EV infrastructure, including incentives for MD/HD electrification. Public programs have been designed for both large and small fleet operators, and some target owner-operated truck drivers, who make up 17% of California's commercial motor vehicle fleet.<sup>16</sup> Overall, these and other US federal and state programs have provided new incentives, regulatory mandates, funding, and services that have helped to spur the development, purchase, and use of electric vehicles, including MD/HD trucks (for a recent review of these, see endnote 7). Although ongoing legal and political challenges to federal environmental policies under the Trump Administration create uncertainties around federal funding streams, California nonetheless remains committed to various stringent EV regulations and incentive programs.

Among U.S. states, California has been at the forefront of policy efforts to promote

the EV transition.7 California policymakers, including legislators and the California Air Resources Board, have adopted a series of policies that mandate and help facilitate, through public funds and outreach, the phase-in of MD/HD electric trucks. In addition to other requirements related to Advanced Clean Trucks, Advanced Clean Fleets, and the Clean Truck Check program, the California legislature enacted Assembly Bill 98 (AB 98) in 2024,<sup>17</sup> which requires new warehouse developments to abide by California building codes, including Green **Building Standards and requirements** related to MD/HD truck charging readiness.<sup>18</sup>

Regionally, the South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD) oversees air quality in Los Angeles, Orange, Riverside, and San Bernardino counties, including the Coachella Valley. In 2022, SCAQMD adopted the Air Quality Management Plan (AQMP) as part of a State Implementation Plan (SIP), which the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) requires for areas that fail to meet National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS).<sup>19</sup> The plan aims to reduce smog-forming pollution by 2037 through the deployment of zero-emission vehicles (ZEVs) and low nitrogen oxides (NOx) technologies, using a mix of regulations and incentives.<sup>20</sup> It also includes emission reduction strategies for mobile sources, supported by incentive programs and partnerships with local, state, federal, and international entities.<sup>20</sup>

A key precedent for this SIP is the Warehouse Actions and Investments to Reduce Emissions (WAIRE) Program (Rule 2305).<sup>21</sup> Established through grassroots environmental justice advocacy, WAIRE seeks to cut nitrogen oxide and diesel emissions linked to warehouses, helping the region meet federal air quality standards and improve public health. Rule 2305 specifically applies to warehouses of at least 100,000 square feet of indoor space within a single building.<sup>21</sup> Under the rule, warehouse operators must earn compliance credits by either implementing direct emissionsreduction measures, such as investing in zero-emission trucks and charging infrastructure, or paying mitigation fees that fund air quality improvement programs.

While WAIRE represents a major step toward reducing freight pollution, its implementation has faced significant legal and industry pushback. In 2023, a coalition of business groups and warehouse operators sued the SCAQMD, arguing that WAIRE unfairly imposes financial burdens on logistics companies and interferes with state and federal trucking regulations.<sup>22</sup> Critics claim that small and mid-sized warehouse operators, particularly those leasing space, struggle to comply with the rule's requirements, as they lack direct control over fleet decisions.<sup>23</sup> Additionally, concerns remain about whether WAIRE's emissions reductions will be sufficient to meet EPA-mandated air quality targets and whether compliance fees are being effectively reinvested in frontline communities.

Despite these challenges, environmental and public health advocates continue to defend WAIRE as a critical tool for addressing the Inland Empire's severe air pollution and holding warehouse operators accountable for their role in regional emissions.<sup>24, 25</sup> Moving forward, ensuring transparent enforcement, increasing state and federal support for zero-emission truck adoption, and improving coordination between warehouse operators and fleet owners will be key to WAIRE's long-term success.

Other regional initiatives, such as those under the Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative (JETSI), are funded through multiple state agencies but not tied to specific legislation. These initiatives have also helped to promote logistics electrification. This project aims to deploy 100 Class 8 battery-electric trucks (BETs)<sup>26</sup> across Southern California.<sup>27</sup> In addition to advancing zero-emission freight, the project is expected to generate 239 long term jobs, including drivers and service technicians for BETs, charging equipment specialists, and distributed energy resource technicians. It will also generate 176 temporary jobs for the construction of charging infrastructure, covering design, engineering, construction, and project management. Additionally, the initiative will support indirect jobs, such as electricians, EVSE (Electric Vehicle Supply Equipment) specialists, software developers, and energy managers.

The Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative (JETSI) project also includes a

comprehensive training component, with over 5.000 hours of Original Equipment Manufacturer-led instruction for fleet managers. This training covers route optimization based on vehicle range, traffic patterns, terrain, and charging dwell time, helping to minimize electricity costs by maximizing off-peak charging. Service technicians receive instruction on battery systems, advanced power management software, regenerative braking, and highvoltage electrical systems. Additionally, truck drivers transitioning from diesel big rigs are trained in battery-electric truck operations and safety procedures, including regenerative braking techniques, which can extend vehicle range by 5–15% with proper training.<sup>28</sup>

Beyond public funding, additional funding for the EV transition is provided through private funding by corporations, foundations, and legal settlements, such as the Volkswagen (VW) Environmental Mitigation Trust. This trust allocates \$423 million for California to mitigate the excess NOx emissions caused by VW's use of illegal emissions testing defeat devices in certain VW diesel vehicles. Along with other activities, it funds "scrap and replace" projects for heavy-duty trucks and other vehicles.<sup>29</sup>

Together, public policies and private initiatives have played a crucial role in advancing the electrification of MD/HD trucks by establishing air quality regulations, funding mechanisms, outreach programs, and infrastructure support.<sup>7</sup> However, critics argue that these efforts may not go far enough in several key areas. Concerns remain about whether air quality regulations are stringent enough to achieve meaningful emissions reductions,<sup>30</sup> whether the electric grid and related infrastructure upgrades will meet demand,<sup>31, 32</sup> and whether financial and logistical support for small fleets and independent trucking operators is adequate.<sup>3</sup>

Additionally, labor advocates emphasize the need for stronger workforce development standards to ensure that the transition creates equitable job access and high-quality, well-paying jobs.<sup>33</sup>

Further complicating matters, the current Trump administration has actively sought to roll back federal policies and funding for climate and clean energy initiatives. However, these efforts are expected to face legal challenges from state governments, environmental organizations, and other stakeholders.<sup>34</sup>

Despite potential delays and California's need to adjust its regulatory approach in response to shifting federal policies, the EV transition is likely to continue, supported by previously awarded federal grants and ongoing state, regional, local, and private-sector initiatives.<sup>35</sup>

#### This raises an urgent question:

How can the EV transition in freight logistics be structured to not only reduce emissions but also create equitable job training opportunities and high-quality careers for all workers?

### LOGISTICS ELECTRIFICATION IN CALIFORNIA AND THE IE: OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES

#### *Opportunities for Improved Public Health in the EV Transition*

The transition to Zero Emission Vehicles (ZEVs) in California is expected to significantly improve air quality and public health by reducing carbon emissions and air pollutants. San Bernardino County and Riverside County currently remain in "Severe Nonattainment" for ambient air guality under US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) standards, particularly for tropospheric (ground level) ozone  $(O_3)$ , According to the EPA's design values, ozone levels in the region range from 0.111 ppm to 0.162 ppm, exceeding the federal standard. The South Coast Air Basin and San Joaquin Valley are the only two areas in the entire US designated as being in "Extreme Nonattainment" for ozone, with design values of 0.163 ppm or higher.<sup>36</sup> Central and Southern California score poorly for particle pollution as well. Imperial County, Riverside County, and East Kern County, for instance, currently fall into the EPA category of "Serious Nonattainment" for PM<sub>10</sub> (particulate matter 10 micrometers or less in diameter), placing them among the worst areas for particle pollution in the country. According to the American Lung Association's 2024 State of the Air report, the counties of San Bernardino and Riverside came in first and second place, respectively, for being the most polluted U.S. counties in terms of their ozone and

particle pollution. Between 2020 and 2022, San Bernardino had an average of 175.2 days of unhealthy ozone pollution, nearly half the year. San Bernardino and Riverside counties also ranked tenth and twelfth, respectively, for the worst annual particle pollution levels in the nation based on national ambient air quality standards.<sup>10</sup>

These air quality issues can be traced back to trucking. Although only 12% of all MD/HD vehicles in California are Class 737 or Class 8<sup>38</sup> tractor-trailer trucks, these HD trucks alone are responsible for generating 35% of the state's total nitrogen oxides (NOx) emissions and over 70% of statewide NOx emissions from on-road mobile sources.<sup>39</sup> NOx pollution, caused by fuel burned at high temperatures, plays a major role in the production of tropospheric ozone, commonly known as "smog".<sup>40</sup> Ozone, in turn, attacks lung tissue, causing immediate breathing problems, the development of asthma, and increased risks of respiratory infections, pulmonary inflammation, and premature death.<sup>41</sup> From 2010 to 2017, Southern California saw a 10% increase in deaths attributable to ozone pollution.<sup>39</sup> According to the American Lung Association, ozone exposure is also linked to lower birth weights and decreased lung function in newborns and increased risk of metabolic disorders such as glucose intolerance, hyperglycemia, and diabetes. It also impacts the central nervous system and harms cardiovascular health.<sup>41</sup> The pollution caused by trucks in California thus contributes to serious health risks and public health hazards. More than 98% of Californians live in an area that has failed

to meet national standards on at least one measure of air quality.<sup>42</sup> The impact of diesel truck emissions is felt most immediately where they are concentrated: near freight hubs such as ports, railyards, and warehouses, creating a disproportionate burden on the majorityminority Latinx, Black, and Indigenous communities that live and work in those areas.<sup>30</sup> Eighty-five percent of the residents living within half a mile of a warehouse are people of color, and therefore at the highest risk for health problems due to ozone and other pollutants.<sup>43</sup>

Along with efforts to further diversify the regional economy away from logistics,<sup>1</sup> the environmental and health benefits of the EV transition are projected to be substantial: In an optimal scenario – led by a national adoption of ZEVs – this transition could prevent approximately 150,000 premature deaths and equate to nearly \$1.3 trillion in health and environmental savings through 2050 in the United States.<sup>44</sup>

Truck drivers, especially long-haul drivers, are also likely to experience health benefits from the EV transition due to the reduced exposure to diesel exhaust<sup>45</sup> as well as vehicular noise and vibrations.<sup>46</sup> Various studies provide evidence that truck drivers' exposure to vehicular vibrations within diesel trucks contributes to back pain and negatively affects their postural stability, balance, and touch sensation (e.g., see endnotes 47 & 48).

#### Potential Health Hazards in the EV Transition

While the EV transition offers significant health benefits, it also presents potential health risks and environmental hazards from which communities, the environment, and workers deserve protection. For instance, the extraction of lithium (the essential component of EV batteries) entails health and environmental impacts, including respiratory conditions (e.g. asthma and lung cancer), type 2 diabetes, and infectious diseases, and water pollution.<sup>49</sup> The production, transportation, and storage of lithium batteries also pose both significant health and environmental risks, as these batteries can overheat, cause fires, and release toxic fumes and hazardous materials. Numerous lithiumbattery related fire incidents have already highlighted these dangers, exemplified by the 2025 fire that occurred at the Moss Landing Vistra Power Plant where lithium batteries were stored, which led to the evacuation of 1,200 people<sup>50</sup> as well as a series of fires involving truck drivers when they were transporting these batteries.<sup>51, 52</sup> Other health hazards for workers are associated with electric vehicle manufacturing<sup>53</sup> and electric grid installation. The latter include electrocution, explosions, and fires.<sup>54</sup> Electrocution can occur through direct contact with live electrical components or accidental contact with overhead or underground power lines, leading to severe injuries or fatalities. Explosions and fires may result from electrical faults, such as short circuits or equipment failures, which can ignite flammable materials or cause arc flashes. These incidents not

only pose immediate dangers but can also lead to long-term health issues, emphasizing the critical need for stringent safety protocols and comprehensive training programs to protect workers in this field.

## *Opportunities for More & Better Jobs in the EV Transition*

The EV transition is expected to create and transform jobs across multiple industries, including logistics. In the Inland Empire the logistics sector currently employs more than 250,000 workers (approximately 16.4% of the region's workforce in 2023), encompassing roles such as warehouse workers, truck drivers, rail workers, and delivery drivers.<sup>1</sup> Statewide, California had more than 193,000 jobs in the automotive sector (including vehicle manufacturing, car dealers, automotive parts, and repair and maintenance) as of 2019. Additionally, transportation services (including trucking, delivery and courier, postal service, and waste collection) employed more than 207,000 workers.55,56

Research estimating the amount of jobs created through the overall ZEV transition varies. Energy and Environmental Research Associates "estimate that approximately 60,000 job-years will be needed from 2021 to 2031 to support California's EV goals and charging infrastructure needs".<sup>57</sup> Another study argues that, if EV sales rise to 50% of domestic auto sales by 2030 in the US, about 150,000 jobs in the auto industry, some of which include the manufacturing of MD/HD trucks, could be created through

policy measures to shore up US market share.<sup>58</sup> On the other hand, the 2035 report from UC Berkeley estimates that, although 500,000 direct jobs could be lost from 2020 to 2035 due to the overall EV transition, including jobs in the oil and gas sector, around 800,000 direct jobs could be generated. Considering indirect and induced jobs related to it, the estimated new jobs generated by the EV transition could, under certain conditions, increase to over 2 million.<sup>44</sup>

Although not exhaustive, Table 1 lists many of the jobs that are likely to be generated with the EV transition. The EV transition is also likely to further increase the demand for electrical workers,

TRANSITION						
Sector	Job	Description				
Transportation	Vehicle Manufacturing	Operators, supervisors, and other positions in electric vehicle manufacturing plants.				
	Automotive Repair and Maintenance	Mechanics, parts suppliers, supervisors, and other positions for electric vehicles repair and maintenance.				
	Truck transportation	Electric truck drivers, including medium and heavy trucks, for land logistics, port logistics and airport logistics.				
	Electrical workers	Electric workers for electric grid construction, maintenance, as well as electric chargers' installation and maintenance.				
Research & Development	Scientific researchers	Material scientists & chemists that conduct research on EV batteries, materials, electric charging, etc.				
	Engineers for development	Electric, mechatronic, industrial, and software engineers that design and develop EV technology.				
Sales	Salespeople and Customer Service	Retail and supplies salesperson for EVs, chargers, and other related products, as well as customer service agents for customers.				

This table was created by the authors by combining information from endnotes 55, 59, & 60.

especially those involved in upgrading and expanding the electrical grid.

New EV-related jobs are more likely to be good jobs if they are unionized. Unionized workers tend to earn higher wages and have greater access to employment benefits than non-unionized workers, controlling for other factors affecting compensation.<sup>61</sup> For example, within the transportation and warehouse industry, nationwide, union workers' average total compensation is \$65.03 per hour, with \$40.46 for wages and salaries. In contrast, average total compensation for non-union workers is \$34.63 per hour, with \$24.27 for wages and salaries per hour in June 2023.<sup>62</sup>

Unions, including the International Brotherhood of Teamsters, the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, and the United Automobile, Aerospace, and Agricultural Implement Workers of America (UAW) have been stepping up efforts to organize workers in the logistics industry and related manufacturing industries. For example, in 2024 the UAW announced that it would spend \$40 million over the next two years in efforts to organize auto and battery workers, including those involved in manufacturing EVs.<sup>63</sup>

# Potential Employment Challenges in the EV Transition

While some forecasts suggest net job growth in the clean energy transition, other studies highlight risks of wage reductions and job displacement, underscoring the need for robust workforce protections and transition assistance for displaced workers.

Job losses due to the EV transition are likely to be the most pronounced in communities that are heavily dependent on fossil energy production, especially coal, many of which are located in developing countries as well as underresourced communities in the United States. Even where the number of direct energy jobs lost is small, the impact on local economies can be significant.64 Because new green jobs will not always be in the same sectors where employment is lost, displaced workers will require retraining and transition assistance. Public and private investments are required for the protection, support, and compensation of displaced workers in specific affected industries, such as those related to oil and gas, and in historically disadvantaged or underserved regions.<sup>60, 65</sup>

For example, according to survey research conducted by Parks and Baran,<sup>65</sup> after the closure of the Marathon oil refinery in Contra Costa County, 74% of laid-off unionized workers who did not retire found new jobs. However, these jobs were often lower-paying, with a median hourly wage reduction of \$12 (from \$50 at Marathon to \$38), representing a 24% pay cut. This decrease was largely due to the loss of union representation and seniority, as only 43% of post-layoff jobs were unionized. Many workers reported worsening job conditions, including hazardous worksites, heavier workloads, and fewer advancement opportunities. Safety concerns were particularly pressing in

non-union workplaces, where workers had less power to raise issues without fear of termination. Ninety-one percent of surveyed workers expressed openness to job training, with 49% explicitly stating they would enroll in a training program. However, many workers emphasized that rather than retraining for new fields, they primarily needed skill certification to help verify their refinery experience to potential employers. They also called for targeted job search assistance, financial support, and access to high-quality jobs comparable to their previous positions.<sup>65</sup>

In 2022, Governor Newsom launched pilotprograms to financially support and retrain thousands of oil industry workers at risk of losing their jobs due to the transition. California's 2022-23 budget established a \$40 million workforce displacement fund and a \$20 million pilot program for training displaced oil and gas workers in Kern and Los Angeles counties to help cap abandoned wells. The Gender Equity Policy Institute estimates that two thirds of oil and gas workers<sup>66</sup> in California could move into new jobs without any retraining and that \$68.9 million annually would be necessary to offer support to the retraining, relocation, and income subsidies of the other one third of oil and gas workers.<sup>67</sup>

Nevertheless, during the EV transition, additional effort must go into expanding employment and training opportunities for displaced workers as well as historically excluded workers to enter and succeed in the new jobs generated. Such efforts must

# TABLE 2. GENDER, RACE, AND LATINO ETHNICITYOF EMPLOYED WORKERS, ALL OCCUPATIONS ANDSELECTED DETAILED OCCUPATIONS, 2024.

Occupation	Women	Race and Ethnicity			
		White	Latino	Black	Asian
All employed workers	47.10%	73.60%	19.40%	12.80%	7.00%
Bus and Truck Mechanics and Diesel Engine Specialist	2.80%	87.00%	20.70%	7.00%	2.30%
Electrical Power- line Installers and Repairers	1.80%	88.70%	14.60%	8.00%	1.00%

Source: US Bureau of Labor Statistics.<sup>68</sup>

include targeted training programs and other initiatives designed to address the specific barriers for entry and advancement within skilled trades among women, LGBTQ+ workers, immigrants, and workers of color. White and male workers continue to be overrepresented among workers within skilled trades related to the EV transition while women and workers of color tend to be underrepresented. For example, as shown in Table 2, only 2.8% of bus and truck mechanics and diesel engine specialists were women, 87.0% were White, 20.7% Latino, 7.0% Black, 2.3% Asian in 2024. Among electrical power-line installers and repairers, only 1.8% of workers were women, 88.7% were White, 14.6% Latino, 8.0% Black, 1.0% Asian. In comparison, among all employed workers, 47.1% were women, 73.6% were White, 19.4% Latino, 12.8% Black, and 7.0% Asian. Meanwhile, Blacks and Latinos were overrepresented among truck drivers and sales workers compared to their overall share of all employed workers, whereas only 7.9% are women and only 4.5% were Asian.<sup>68</sup> Researchers have also documented significant gender pay gaps in the salaries of key occupations within the logistics industry. For example, among workers employed as driver/sales workers and truck drivers, men have median weekly earnings of \$1,062, compared to \$771 among women.69

To promote greater equity in employment outcomes related to the EV transition, policy-makers, workforce trainers, and employers must integrate gender and racial equity principles into workforce development and labor policies. Ensuring that historically underrepresented workers have access to high-quality jobs in this transition requires intentional strategies that address systemic barriers to entry and advancement. The following sections examine how HRTP and HRTP-aligned programs – particularly those in the logistics sector and electrical trades – are advancing diversity, equity, and inclusion, and how further investment in these initiatives can help ensure a more just transition for all workers.

### BEST PRACTICES FOR WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT: HIGH ROAD TRAINING PARTNERSHIPS

For the EV transition to create high-quality, green jobs, public and private initiatives must uphold strong labor standards, including fair wages, reasonable working hours, and robust workplace health and safety protections. Ensuring that these jobs are accessible to all workers, including underrepresented groups – such as women, LGBTQ+ workers, and racial and ethnic minorities – requires collaborative efforts from policymakers, employers, labor unions, and community organizations.<sup>60, 70</sup>

One key strategy for achieving these goals is the expansion of HRTPs, a statesupported, industry-driven workforce development model designed to create equitable and sustainable career pathways. HRTPs differ from traditional workforce training programs because they require direct employer engagement, prioritize worker voice, and emphasize systemic industry transformation.

Rather than simply training workers for existing jobs, HRTPs build industry-wide collaboration among employers, unions, and workforce organizations to improve job quality, foster economic mobility, and address climate and equity concerns.<sup>12</sup> Research finds that HRTPs allow workers to share their expertise and articulate their goals, setting new parameters for management.<sup>14</sup>

Cozzi & Motherway<sup>64</sup> emphasize that to achieve equitable outcomes in workforce development, employment creation should be:

- Targeted toward areas and communities impacted by declining industries or those historically disadvantaged by economic shifts; and
- Supported by government funding that prioritizes equity, inclusion, and job quality.

Similarly, the CWDB<sup>12</sup> identifies three core components that define High Road Training Partnerships (HRTPs):

- Grounded in Equity, Job Quality, and Climate Resilience – HRTPs prioritize equitable access to high-quality jobs, ensuring that historically marginalized workers benefit from economic shifts, including the clean energy transition.
- Industry-Driven These partnerships actively engage employers to align workforce training with industry needs,

ensuring that training programs lead to real, high-quality job opportunities.

 Worker-Centered – HRTPs emphasize the voices and expertise of workers, ensuring that training initiatives address workplace challenges, improve job quality, and enhance economic mobility.

Unlike traditional workforce training programs, HRTPs are collaborative, industry-driven partnerships that bring together employers, unions or labor organizations, and community-based partners to develop high-quality jobs and provide training or retraining opportunities. Their core objective is to create an equitable economy that values skills, innovation, and shared prosperity.

HRTPs are designed to ensure that:

- Workforce development programs reach historically marginalized communities, including workers of color and low-wage workers.<sup>71</sup>
- Jobs generated through the EV transition offer family-sustaining wages and comprehensive benefits.<sup>72, 73, 74</sup>
- Workplaces maintain strong health and safety standards and uphold worker voice, agency, and dignity.<sup>74</sup>
- Industries adopt business practices that promote racial equity and environmental sustainability while remaining competitive in the evolving economy.<sup>74</sup>

By integrating these principles, HRTPs provide a model for ensuring that workforce development efforts tied to the EV transition prioritize high-quality, sustainable careers over low-wage, shortterm employment. The expansion of HRTPs is thus a potentially important mechanism for ensuring more equitable workforce outcomes in the clean energy transition, including the shift to electric MD/HD trucks. HRTPs prioritize job quality, economic resilience, and worker empowerment, with some also emphasizing climate resilience and environmental sustainability.

As of February 2025, California's investment in HRTPs has shown continued expansion. The initiative, which began in 2017 as a \$10 million pilot project, had grown to approximately \$62 million in state funding by 2022. In the 2024–2025 state budget, an additional \$28.5 million was allocated specifically for HRTPs in the health and human services sector.75 Furthermore, Los Angeles County has invested \$26.3 million in HRTPs to support regional recovery and workforce mobility efforts.<sup>76</sup>

Recognizing the success and impact of these partnerships, Governor Gavin Newsom's 2025–2026 budget proposal includes continued funding for HRTPs, aiming to further integrate them into California's long-term workforce development strategy.<sup>77</sup>

HRTPs build upon decades of successful high-road workforce initiatives, drawing from models such as the Wisconsin Regional Training Partnership (WRTP), one of the largest and most wellestablished sectoral training consortia in the US. Developed by the Center on Wisconsin Strategy (COWS), WRTP was formally launched in 1992 as a coalition of unions and companies committed to creating high-performance, high-road workplaces. By 2001, the WRTP network had expanded to include over 100 firms employing more than 65,000 workers.<sup>78</sup>

A key innovation of WRTP has been its equity-oriented apprenticeship model, which extends work-based learning opportunities to historically excluded groups, including women and workers of color. One notable example is the Industrial Manufacturing Technicians (IMT) apprenticeship program, which was introduced in February 2013 to create pathways into advanced manufacturing careers for underrepresented workers.<sup>79</sup> Other equity-oriented apprenticeship and pre-apprenticeship programs have also been developed in other industries and locations, such as health care apprenticeships in Los Angeles. These HRTP-aligned apprenticeship programs promote equity by expanding training opportunities to historically excluded groups and by valuing participants' diverse lived experiences as assets for improving the quality of work within the industry.<sup>15</sup>

By applying these principles of HRTPs to the EV transition, policymakers, industry leaders, and labor organizations can help ensure that the shift to clean energy not only reduces emissions but also creates equitable, high-quality employment opportunities.

### HRTPS AND HRTP-ALIGNED WORKFORCE INITIATIVES: MECHANISMS AND CASE STUDIES

While not all of the following case studies are officially designated as HRTPs by the CWDB, they embody HRTP principles by prioritizing worker voice, job quality, and equitable economic development. Many workforce training programs and labor initiatives, including equity-oriented apprenticeships, align with these goals even if they do not meet the formal HRTP criteria, often due to differences in funding sources, employer engagement, or industry structures. Expanding support for HRTP-aligned programs is essential, as they help bridge gaps in workforce development, particularly for historically underrepresented workers in logistics, electrical trades, and other sectors tied to the EV transition. By investing in both formal HRTPs and HRTP-aligned initiatives, policymakers, labor unions, and community organizations can work together to ensure that the clean energy transition leads to sustainable, high-quality employment opportunities for all workers.

While state funding has been vital to the creation of HRTPs in California, an important mechanism for expanding HRTP-aligned initiatives are Community Workforce Agreements (CWAs), also called Project Labor Agreements (PLAs), and Community Benefit Agreements (CBAs). CWAs and PLAs are pre-hire collective bargaining agreements that establish the terms and conditions for employers, contractors, subcontractors, and workers.

They often include a targeted or local hire provision designed to serve low-income or otherwise disadvantaged workers, making it mandatory for companies to train and hire disadvantaged workers from the community and to hire union labor.<sup>60, 80</sup> Similarly, CBAs are legally binding agreements between a developer and community representatives that establish specific public benefits that a particular developer will provide to the impacted community in exchange for the community's support, such as requiring that the development project provide job training opportunities for local residents or disadvantaged workers, living wage jobs with benefits, and establish new community funds and resources, such as affordable housing units or public parks.<sup>6,80</sup>

# An effective CBA is grounded in four core principles:

- It is negotiated by a coalition that effectively represents the interests of the impacted community;
- 2. The CBA process is transparent, inclusive, and accessible to the community;
- 3. The terms provide specific, concrete, meaningful benefits, and deliver what the community needs; and
- 4. There are clearly defined, formal means by which the community can hold the developer (and other parties) accountable to their obligations.

Creating an effective CBA typically

requires building a strong and diverse coalition of community members around a common set of specific demands, legally binding agreements between this community coalition, policy-makers, and employers, and careful monitoring to ensure compliance.<sup>6</sup>

The following case studies illustrate how HRTP-aligned workforce initiatives are being implemented across different regions and industries. While they vary in structure and scope, they share a commitment to high-quality training, equitable job access, and worker empowerment.

#### West Oakland Job Resource Center (WOJRC): A Model HRTP-Aligned Initiative

The West Oakland Job Resource Center (WOJRC) was developed through a PLA to support equitable workforce development in the Port of Oakland and the redevelopment of the Oakland Army Base (OAB). While not formally designated as an HRTP, WOJRC embodies HRTP principles by fostering accessible training opportunities, equitable hiring practices, and pathways to unionized employment key goals in the EV logistics transition. This initiative highlights how labor, community organizations, and local governments can collaborate to create structured pathways into unionized, family-sustaining careers, particularly for historically marginalized workers. By examining WOJRC, we can draw lessons on how similar workforce development strategies could be adapted and expanded in the Inland Empire to ensure that EV-related jobs are accessible, high-quality, and equitably distributed.

# Key components of the WOJRC program include:

- Providing accessible training opportunities tailored to communities of color and low-wage workers;
- Creating pathways to family-sustaining jobs that offer fair wages, benefits, and career advancement; and
- Ensuring safe and healthy workplaces where workers have agency, voice, and dignity in their employment.

The WOJRC program was designed to support workforce development as part of the Oakland Army Base (OAB) Redevelopment Project and operations at the Port of Oakland. The program generates port-related jobs, ensuring that workers have the right to unionize with the Teamsters. WOJRC provides job seekers with training resources and technical assistance, helping OAB and port employers comply with the city's local-hire ordinance, which mandates that 50% of new hires come from the local community.<sup>81</sup>

Additionally, WOJRC is developing preapprenticeships that will directly link participants to Teamsters apprenticeship programs, connecting them to stable, union jobs. The program also integrates environmental and public health priorities by aligning its apprenticeship curriculum with the Maritime Air Quality Improvement Plan and the Truck Management Plan. These plans incorporate California Air Resources Board (CARB) regulations, which aim to reduce greenhouse gases and diesel particulate matter from freight transportation.<sup>81</sup>

Beyond workforce training, WOJRC provides essential wraparound services, including a financial literacy program and a training initiative for formerly incarcerated parents. The latter helps participants enroll in pre-apprenticeship programs and offers case management support to facilitate their successful reintegration into the workforce. To address community concerns regarding MD/HD truck traffic and related environmental impacts, WOJRC collaborates with port officials, local residents, community organizations, and environmental agencies.<sup>81</sup>

This PLA was spearheaded by the coalition "Revive Oakland!", an influential cross-gender, multi-racial alliance that brought together labor unions, community organizations, religious groups, and youth organizations. Through its advocacy, Revive Oakland! successfully pushed for better jobs and fair hiring practices, particularly for underserved communities in Oakland.<sup>82</sup>

#### Port of Los Angeles Lashing Training Program: A Worker-Centered Initiative

Another notable freight logistics workforce program in California was developed by the Technical Work Group at the Port of Los Angeles to enhance training for ship lashers, which are workers responsible for securing cargo on large vessels. This initiative was led by members of the International Longshore and Warehouse Union (ILWU), whose leaders have firsthand experience performing these duties. This program is not formally an HRTP, but it demonstrates HRTP-aligned principles by integrating worker knowledge into training design, prioritizing safety, and improving job quality.

#### Key elements of the program include:

- Worker-driven curriculum development: The program was created by members of the ILWU in collaboration with industry experts.
- Standardized Knowledge, Skills, and Abilities (KSAs): Training ensures uniform competency levels among workers, improving job safety and efficiency.
- Industry collaboration: Employers, unions, and regulatory agencies were involved in shaping the program, fostering a sustainable model of training and job security.

The program builds upon a lashing training curriculum originally developed in British Columbia and adapts it to meet the specific needs of longshore workers at the Port of LA. As part of this effort, the ILWU, Pacific Maritime Association, and Port of LA convened a workshop with experienced lashing trainers to create a standardized framework for Knowledge, Skills, and Abilities (KSAs) essential to the role. During this process, trainers demonstrated their existing methods, contributing to a collaborative curriculum development process that emphasized worker expertise and practical knowledge.83

This initiative is widely recognized for embodying high-road workforce principles, particularly because it prioritizes worker participation in decision-making. By directly engaging union representatives and experienced laborers in designing and refining the training program, the initiative ensures that skill development aligns with industry needs, worker safety, and job quality.<sup>83</sup>

This initiative thus underscores the importance of union involvement in shaping workforce development, ensuring that skill-building efforts align with worker needs and industry safety standards.

# The Inland Empire Electrical Training Center (IEETC)

Electricians' unions play a crucial but often overlooked role in workforce training for the clean energy transition, including the EV transition in logistics. The National Joint Apprenticeship Training Committee, a partnership between the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers (IBEW) and the National Electrical Contractors Association, allocates approximately \$100 million annually to joint labor-management training programs, ensuring workers receive high-quality technical education and hands-on training.<sup>84</sup> The Inland Empire Electrical Training

Center (IEETC) is a key joint labormanagement training program, established through collaboration between IBEW Local 440, IBEW Local 477, and the Southern Sierras Chapter of the National Electrical Contractors Association.<sup>84</sup> The center provides training for electrical workers in solar energy, battery storage, electric grid systems, and workplace safety.

Among its apprenticeship programs, the most notable are the Inside Wireman and Sound and Telecommunications apprenticeships. The training center currently enrolls around 1,300 students, with an impressive completion rate of approximately 80%.<sup>85</sup>

IEETC apprentices undergo both classroom instruction and hands-on training under the supervision of certified electricians. The Inside Wireman apprenticeship requires five years of coursework and 8,000 hours of supervised job training, covering topics such as electrical theory, safety protocols, welding, cable splicing, and AC/DC circuitry. Similarly, the Sound and **Telecommunications apprenticeship** includes three years of instruction and 4,800 hours of on-the-job training. This program focuses on electronic systems, security cameras, and alarm systems. In addition to technical skills, apprentices earn competitive wages and receive benefits such as pension plans, health insurance, and vision and dental coverage.86

Although the electrical industry remains male-dominated, ongoing efforts aim to diversify the workforce through career readiness programs and partnerships with local organizations. IEETC Director Jon Rowe has spearheaded initiatives to expand access to electrical apprenticeships by partnering with local school districts, including San Bernardino, Fontana, and Jurupa Unified School Districts. These partnerships recruit recent high school graduates and adult learners, providing them with pre-apprenticeship training to prepare for full apprenticeship applications. Beyond traditional electrical trades, IEETC is actively preparing workers for emerging industries, particularly those tied to the EV transition. Apprentices receive specialized training in battery systems, alternating current (AC) and direct current (DC) transitions, and solar panel installation and maintenance. Given that much of this work takes place in high-temperature environments, apprentices also undergo heat illness training to prevent work-related injuries. The IEETC emphasizes the importance of safety when training electrical workers. From the director's perspective, ensuring that workers do not put themselves in danger is the most critical aspect of their training because mistakes in electrical work can have severe consequences.<sup>86</sup>

Once apprentices complete their programs and become certified electricians, they have the opportunity to specialize further in fields such as EV infrastructure development and other clean energy sectors.

#### Tradeswomen Sisterhood: Expanding Access for Women and LGBTQ+ Workers

In a similar effort to close the gender gap in the electrical industry, IEETC partnered with the Cassandra Banks Foundation and Tradeswomen Sisterhood to develop a grant-funded readiness program for women pursuing careers in electrical work.<sup>86</sup>

Founded in 2016 by Vanessa Ingalls, Tradeswomen Sisterhood was established to increase awareness of unionized trade careers and promote equitable opportunities for women and LGBTQ+ workers.<sup>87</sup> The organization launched the Women's Initiative for Readiness in Electrical (WIRE)-a free preapprenticeship program designed to prepare women for careers with IBEW. In January 2024, WIRE trained its first cohort of 11 participants, consisting mostly of Latinas, along with LGBTQ+, Native American, and white apprentices. The 12week program was divided into two phases:

- 1. Nine weeks of coursework and handson experience
- A three-week intensive bootcamp designed to prepare participants for the physical demands of the trade.<sup>88</sup>

As lead instructor, Khadeejah Soper drew from her experience as an IBEW Inside Wireman to develop the WIRE curriculum, incorporating both technical training and workplace readiness skills, including sexual harassment prevention, antibullying strategies, and nutrition guidance. She described the significant progress among participants, highlighting how training helped women overcome their fears of working in the field: "She's not scared of heights anymore because we taught her how to drive a forklift and we taught her how to drive an aerial lift." She added that this preparation "gives them more value on a job site and they are more likely to be kept longer than a regular apprentice." <sup>88</sup>

In addition to valuable technical and safety training, Tradeswomen Sisterhood provides comprehensive support services to help participants transition into IBEW apprenticeships. The organization partnered with IE Works to offer financial assistance, including \$1,000 stipends for gas, childcare, food, and clothing. Participants also received stipends to purchase power tools, a free pair of work boots along with an additional stipend for a second pair, tutoring for entrance exams and mock interviews to prepare for IBEW apprenticeship applications.<sup>88</sup> By targeting barriers to entering electrical work for historically underrepresented workers, Tradeswomen Sisterhood and IEETC demonstrate how HRTP-aligned programs can promote both workforce equity and the expansion of clean energy jobs. These case studies illustrate that successful workforce development in the EV transition depends on collaborative partnerships, worker-centered training, and long-term investment in high-road job pathways. Across the initiatives reviewed, programs succeeded when they directly engaged with unions and workers in the design and implementation of training, provided wraparound services to address barriers to participation, and build strong industry-labor-community partnerships. However, challenges also emerged: programs faced difficulties when employer

engagement was weak, funding streams were fragmented, or support services were insufficient to retain participants from underrepresented groups. Expanding and improving HRTP-aligned programs – by centering worker voice, ensuring stable funding, and strengthening employer accountability – will be crucial to ensuring that the clean energy transition delivers good jobs and equitable outcomes for all workers.

### PREPARING IE WORKERS FOR GREEN JOBS: OTHER PROMISING INITIATIVES

Other recent workforce initiatives in the Inland Empire have been working to expand job training and employment opportunities tied to the clean energy transition. One notable development is the establishment of the Inland Empire Technical Trade Center (IETTC), which aims to enhance organized labor's role in workforce development and job training. The IETTC intends to support the expansion of high-road job opportunities, particularly in industries linked to environmental and clean energy transitions. Its launch and continued growth aims to build upon the region's existing workforce development infrastructure, which includes workforce

development boards, community colleges, nonprofit organizations, unions, worker centers, and employers.<sup>2, 4</sup> By integrating these stakeholders, the IETTC is expected to strengthen training pipelines and improve workers' access to stable, highquality careers. As of April 2025, the IETTC was in the final stages of its planning and development phase, with construction anticipated to begin in the near future.<sup>89</sup>

Many building trade unions in the Inland Empire have also stepped up their efforts to recruit young workers in the region by engaging in public outreach at local high schools and colleges. The largest recruitment event targeting young workers is the Inland Empire Apprenticeship Expo, which celebrated its fourth year in November 2024, during the US Department of Labor's Annual National Apprenticeship Week. The Inland Empire Apprenticeship Expo was designed to introduce community members to high quality and high paying careers in the skilled trades.<sup>90</sup> The event, hosted by the Moreno Valley College, involved more than 1,100 students from 32 high schools across 16 districts and approximately 200 community residents. This event is the largest apprenticeship expo in California where community members learn about trade industry jobs, career pathways, and training opportunities from local businesses and unions.<sup>91</sup>

Keith Gemmell, the Economic Development and Housing Director for the City of Moreno Valley and a key organizer for the expo, highlighted the impact the Expo has had on youth and the community at large:

"We're so proud that we've been able to literally impact lives...We're helping both our businesses and our young adults have opportunities to get the skilled workers and find quality jobs here for the Inland Empire."<sup>91</sup>

The event showcased over 270 job openings, of which 145 were from local businesses in Moreno Valley.<sup>92, 93, 94</sup> Participants learned about high-demand career opportunities in various industries ranging from advanced manufacturing, automotive, construction, cybersecurity, healthcare, information technology, and transportation. Among many others, participating organizations included Tradeswomen Sisterhood, Ironworkers Local 416, IBEW, and Homeboy Electronics Recycling.<sup>95</sup>

In 2024, organized labor played leading roles in the Inland Empire's Quality Green Jobs Regional Challenge Phase 2 Roundtable, convened by the Inland Empire Labor Institute and funded through a grant from Jobs for the Future and the Ares Charitable Foundation. This initiative, one of only ten projects selected for funding nationwide, brought together representatives of unions, community organizations, higher education institutions, employers, and local governments in the region to develop strategies for developing pathways to high quality green jobs, especially union jobs in the zero transmission transportation, water infrastructure, and clean energy sectors.96 The project identified important financial, transportation, and housing barriers for IE workers, many of whom live in the metropolitan regions, to obtain job training and to succeed within emerging green jobs, which are often located in the desert. They also developed strategies and recommendations for overcoming these barriers to employment. Participants also shared information about new funding sources for the green economy and learned from model green job training, job readiness, and employment initiatives in other U.S. cities.97

The formation and expansion of worker centers in the region also provides additional opportunities for further expanding HRTPs related to the EV transition. For example, the IE Black Worker Center, could play a critical role in helping to train workers and promote equity through HRTPs within the clean energy transition. Already, the IE Black Worker Center has collaborated with other community organizations and employers to carry out a successful HRTP in the water and waste-water industries called IEWorks.<sup>98</sup> IEWorks helps to diversify the water and wastewater workforce through a 15 week pre-apprenticeship program. Due to the waste-water industry being predominantly white, the apprenticeship program targets workers from historically

underrepresented communities such as Black workers, workers who are formerly incarcerated or system-impacted, and workers that experience income or environmental inequality in their communities. Participants not only gain knowledge on the skills required to enter the field, they also obtain college credit at San Bernardino Valley College, an Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA-10) certificate, assistance in writing cover letters and resumes, and preparation for the California D1 Water Distribution Operator exam.<sup>99</sup> In addition, participants obtain training in worker-rights awareness and leadership development. To ensure that workers complete the apprenticeship program, the center provides participants with wraparound services, a \$500 stipend, and mileage reimbursement. As a staff person from the center explained,

"We address some of those barriers, with wraparound services, with childcare, with stipends, with providing them with laptops if needed, and try to address the worker as a whole...we were able to nurture their needs of learning, but also prepare them for the workplace." <sup>100</sup>

After completing the program, most participants were successful in obtaining employment in the water and wastewater industry.<sup>98</sup>

More HRTPs and HRTP-aligned programs are needed to help to train Black workers, as well as other historically marginalized workers, for new, quality green jobs in the IE that are on the rise and expected to grow through the EV transition and other related environmental initiatives. For example, the City of Coachella was among the four California cities to be awarded the Transformative Climate Communities (TCC) Round 5 grant by the California Strategic Growth Council. The TCC grant provides disadvantaged communities<sup>101</sup> targeted funds to reduce local greenhouse gas emissions, increase public health resources, and economic opportunities through climate infrastructure projects.<sup>102</sup> The City of Coachella was awarded over \$22 million to fund multiple projects under the "Coachella Prospera" plan, which was developed in collaboration with 11 community partners.<sup>103</sup> The initiative includes addressing climate change, increasing affordable housing, generating workforce development opportunities, and improving green spaces. More specifically, the Coachella Prospera plan, includes building 53 affordable housing units for seniors, planting 300 trees across the city, creating new sidewalks and bicycle lanes, building new amenities, installing solar panels on 155 single-family homes, initiating a zero-emission rideshare program, and bringing 75 e-scooters and 75 e-bikes to the city.103 Similarly, about \$1.4 million of the allocated funding will be used in developing career pathways in climate related industries, such as solar installation, HVAC technicians, and electricians.103

The City of Riverside, California recently inaugurated its Office of Sustainability to implement sustainable practices while enhancing community prosperity. The office is committed to greener and cleaner environments by increasing access to nature, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and developing an economy that prioritizes sustainability. In particular, the Office of Sustainability is working towards the Environmental Stewardship strategic priority. In 2020, the City Council approved the Envision Riverside 2025 Strategic Plan, which includes six strategic priorities. The Environmental Stewardship strategic priority seeks to promote climate solutions based in science to ensure clean air, safe water, and a green new economy. This strategic priority includes six main goals including: a zero-carbon electric grid, management of water resources, healthy air quality, waste reduction, natural land management, and community-wide carbon neutrality by 2040. The office aims to create sustainability as a way of life in the City of Riverside through innovative projects and strategic partnerships.<sup>104, 105</sup>

Cities such as Coachella and Riverside are leading the way forward for a more sustainable regional economy. Despite federal setbacks under the Trump Administration, efforts to decarbonize and make the IE economy more sustainable are likely to remain underway and spread as employers and local governments comply with new state and regional environmental regulations and seek to address concerns with air pollution, wildfires, water contamination, and other environmental problems that have been growing amid the looming climate crisis. Expanding and strengthening HRTPs and equity-oriented union apprenticeship programs will be necessary to ensure both the success of this transition and equitable outcomes for IE workers.

### LESSONS FROM IMPLEMENTATION: STRENGTHENING HRTPS FOR SUCCESS

While HRTPs aim to create equitable and sustainable career pathways, they have encountered challenges that offer valuable lessons for future initiatives in the green economy. Some HRTPs have struggled with limited employer engagement, leading to misaligned training programs that do not meet industry needs. Within freight trucking, an important obstacle for expanding HRTPs, and improving labor standards more generally, is the ownership structure of the industry, especially the prevalence of owner-operators, many of whom are misclassified drivers.<sup>1, 106</sup> Additionally, insufficient wraparound support services-such as childcare, transportation assistance, and mentorship have resulted in lower program completion rates, particularly among participants facing significant socioeconomic barriers. For example, in the Inland Empire region, certain workforce development programs have faced difficulties in effectively connecting trainees to quality jobs due to inadequate coordination between training providers

and employers.<sup>2</sup>

To enhance the success of HRTP-aligned programs in the electric vehicle (EV) transition and other green economy sectors within Riverside and San Bernardino counties, it is crucial to foster robust partnerships among employers, labor unions, community organizations, and educational institutions. Ensuring that training curricula are industry-driven and responsive to evolving technological advancements in the EV sector will improve job placement outcomes. Moreover, providing comprehensive support services can address barriers to participation and completion, promoting inclusivity and equity.<sup>2</sup> By learning from past challenges and implementing these strategies, HRTP-aligned programs can effectively contribute to a just and sustainable transition to clean energy in the Inland Empire.

# CONCLUSION & RECOMMENDATIONS

The electrification of logistics in California's Inland Empire offers a once-ina-generation opportunity to dramatically improve public health, create high-quality jobs, and advance racial, gender, and economic equity. However, without strong policies to protect workers and ensure equitable access to good jobs and training opportunities, the EV transition risks replicating and deepening existing inequalities. With poor air quality already causing thousands of premature deaths and devastating vulnerable communities,<sup>107</sup> urgent action is needed to structure the EV transition on a "high road" that prioritizes environmental sustainability, justice, and dignity for all.

We offer the following recommendations to policy-makers, employers, as well as community and labor organizations involved in the EV transition:

### **KEY RECOMMENDATIONS**

- 1 Tie public EV-related funding and subsidies to high labor standards, including requirements for living wages, benefits, local hiring, worker voice, and safety protections.
- Establish government
  procurement policies that include high labor standards (e.g. wage floors, skill standards, local hiring) for EVrelated infrastructure projects.
- 3 Expand and strengthen HRTPs and HRTP-aligned apprenticeship programs to prepare workers for EV and green economy jobs.
- Ensure long-term, stable public funding streams (federal, state, and local) to support EV infrastructure, job training, and worker protections.

- 5 Integrate gender, racial, and immigrant equity principles into all EV workforce development programs to ensure that underrepresented groups benefit from new jobs.
- 6 Strengthen worker and community engagement in EV policy planning to address health, safety, and environmental hazards and community benefits associated with EV production, lithium battery extraction, and grid expansion.
- Support displaced workers, especially from fossil fuel industries, through targeted retraining, transition assistance, wage subsidies, and skill certifications tied to high-road careers.

# ENDNOTES

- Bainiwal, T.S., M. Bates, M. Brookes, S. Bruene, E. Calderon, N. Carranza, E. De La Torre, P.Freire, C. Gudis, G. B. Hutchins, J. Guo, K. Jackson, M. Kapoor, F. Nelson, Z. Qiu, E. Reese, G. Rettberg, B. Tamayose, & A. Tan. (2024). *The State of Work: Transportation, Distribution, and Logistics in the Inland Empire.* Riverside and San Bernardino, CA: Inland Empire Labor and Community Center at UC Riverside (UCR) and Center for Social Innovation at UCR, Plug In IE, and the Inland Empire Labor Institute. <u>https://ielcc.ucr.edu/research/state-work-transportation-distribution-andlogistics-inland-empire</u>.
- Bates, M., M. Brookes, S. Bruene, J. Burnett, E.E. Calderon, A. Carbajal, E. De La Torre, J. Guo, G. B. Hutchins, M. Kapoor, K. Mukenge, F. Nelson, Z. Qiu, S. Rana, E. Reese, G. Rettberg, I. Salam, and B. Tamayose. (2024). *Thrive Inland SoCal: Labor Market Analysis.* Inland Empire Labor and Community Center at UCR and Center for Social Innovation at UCR. <u>https://ielcc.ucr.edu/document/cerf-labor-market-analysisenglish</u>.
- 3. Carranza, N. and A. Tan (Plug In IE), H. Jenks (Inland Empire Labor Institute), J. E. Allison, M. Barth, K. Boriboonsomsin, M. Brookes, F. D. Marquez Duarte, C. Gudis, A. Raju, & E. Reese (UCR faculty and researchers). (2023a). *CREATE-IE Public Workshop Summary Report*. August. Riverside and San Bernardino, CA: Plug In IE and Inland Empire Labor and Community Center at UCR. Available at: <a href="https://ielcc.ucr.edu/research/plug-ie-dialogue-sustainable-logistics">https://ielcc.ucr.edu/research/plug-ie-dialogue-sustainable-logistics</a>.
- 4. Carranza, N. and A. Tan (Plug In IE), H. Jenks (Inland Empire Labor Institute), J. E. Allison, M. Barth, K. Boriboonsomsin, M. Brookes, F. D. Marquez Duarte, C. Gudis, A. Raju, & E. Reese (UCR faculty and researchers). (2023b). *CREATE-IE A Dialogue on Sustainable Logistics. Public Workshop Summary Report.* March. Riverside and San Bernardino, CA: Plug In IE and Inland Empire Labor and Community Center at UCR. Available at: <u>https://ielcc.ucr.edu/research/plug-ie-dialogue-sustainable-logistics</u>.
- 5. LGBTQ+ refers to lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, and other gender and sexual identities.
- 6. Partnership for Working Families. (2016). *Common Challenges in Negotiating Community Benefits Agreements.* Partnership for Working Families. <u>https://www.datocms-assets.com/64990/1657040054-effective-cbas.pdf</u>.
- 7. Alves, O., Porter, E., Sanders, N., & A. Khan. 2023. RMI Analysis: With Smart Policy, Truck Electrification is Within Reach. <u>https://rmi.org/analysis-with-smart-policy-truckelectrification-is-within-reach/#:~:text=ACT%20requires%20 manufacturers%20to% 20progressively,and%20100%20percent%20by%202050.</u>

- 8. Within freight logistics, medium-duty vehicles include class 4-6 vans and trucks with a gross vehicle weight rating of 10,001 pounds to 26,000 pounds, while heavy-duty vehicles include class 7 and 8 vans and trucks with a gross vehicle weight rating of or above 26,001 to pounds (See endnote 8a).
  - a. Universal Technical Institute. (2024). A Guide to Truck Classifications. December 24. <u>https://www.uti.edu/blog/diesel/truck-classifications</u>.
- 9. Emmons, A. J. & Reese, E. (2023). *Unsustainable: Amazon, Warehousing, and the Politics of Exploitation.* Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press.
- Lefohn, A.S., Balmes, J., Manners, D., Arora, R., Levy, A., Mateos, E, & Nelson, M. (2024). State of the Air, 2024 Report. Chicago and Washington DC: American Lung Association. <u>https://www.lung.org/getmedia/dabac59e-963b-4e9b-bf0f-73615b07bfd</u> <u>8/State-of-the-Air-2024.pdf</u>.
- 11. A high-quality job provides family-sustaining wages, benefits like paid sick leave and health insurance, opportunities for career advancement, predictable schedules, safe working conditions, respect for worker rights and voice, and a supportive, inclusive work environment (see endnote 2).
- 12. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2023). *High Road Training Partnerships* | *CWDB* [*Government*]. California Workforce Development Board. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/initiatives/high-road-training-partnerships/</u>.
- 13. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2025). *High Road Training Partnerships: Healthcare 2024-25 Grant Program.* <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/initiatives/high-road-training-partnerships/http-hc-2024-25-grant-program/</u>.
- González-Vásquez, A. L., & López, M. (2021). The High Road to Economic Prosperity (High Road Training Partnerships, p. 5) [Executive Summary]. California Workforce Development Board / UCLA Labor Center. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/</u> <u>sites/43/2021/04/Eval\_vs002\_4-27\_SUMMARY\_ACCESSIBLE.pdf ?emrc=fc5591</u>.
- 15. Dresser, Mackay, & Young-Jones, n.d. Dresser, L., Mackay, M. & M. Young-Jones, n.d. Policy Brief: Principles for Equity in Apprenticeship. Center On Wisconsin Strategy (COWS): High Road Strategy Center: University of Wisconsin-Madison. <u>https://equityinapprenticeship.org/case-studies/principles-for-equity-in-apprenticeship</u>
- 16. Cole, M. (2022, April 5). *California could bar 80,000 active trucks by year's end.* <u>https://www.overdriveonline.com/regulations/article/15290498/california-could-bar-80000-active-trucks-by-years-end</u>.
- 17. Rice, J.B. and K. Orozco Little. (2024). "AB 98: Redefining California Warehouses." Holland & Knight Transportation Blog. <u>https://www.hklaw.com/en/insights/publications/</u> 2024/10/ab-98-redefining-california-warehouses.

- 18. For more information on California AB 98, see the bill text at: <u>https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202320240AB98</u>.
- The Frontline Observer Editorial Team. (2022, December 21). Frontline News Recap —Dec. 21, 2022. The Frontline Observer. <u>https://www.frontline-observer.com/frontline-news-recap-dec-21-2022/</u>.
- 20. South Coast Air Quality Management District. (2022). 2022 Air Quality Management Plan (pgs. 9-10) [Executive Summary]. South Coast Air Quality Management District. <u>http://www.aqmd.gov/docs/default-source/clean-air-plans/air-quality-management-plans/2022-air-quality-management-plan/final-2022-aqmp/03-es.pdf?sfvrsn=6</u>.
- 21. South Coast Air Quality Management District. (2023). WAIRE Program [Government]. <u>http://www.aqmd.gov/home/rules-compliance/compliance/waire-program</u>.
- 22. California Trucking Association v. South Coast Air Quality Management District, No. 2:21-cv-06341-JAK-MRW (C.D. Cal. Dec. 14, 2023).
- Fedora, D., & Harmony, C. (2022, June). Southern California's "Warehouse Actions and Investments to Reduce Emissions" Program. Southern California Insight. Newmark. <u>https://f.tlcollect.com/fr2/322/42704/SoCal\_Insight\_The\_WAIRE\_Program\_June\_2022.pdf</u>.
- 24. ACT News. (2023, March 21). *The WAIRE Rule, one year later.* Advanced Clean Tech News. <u>https://www.act-news.com/news/the-waire-rule-one-year-later/</u>.
- 25. SunGreen Systems. (2023, October 19). *California's WAIRE Program explained.* <u>https://www.sungreensystems.com/blog-posts/californias-waire-program-explained.</u>
- 26. BETs offer sustainable transportation for local and regional distribution by drawing on regenerative braking energy to increase driving range and allowing for depot-based charging between shifts (See endnote 26a).
  - a. Gladstein Neandross & Associates. (2023). "Vehicle Technologies." California's Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative (JETSI). <u>https://www.jetsiproject.com/vehicle-technologies/</u>.
- 27. Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative (JETSI). (2023b, April 12). *NFI Expands Class 8 Electric Truck Fleet in Southern California Through the JETSI Project.* California's Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative. <u>https://www.jetsiproject.com/nfi-expands-class-8-</u> <u>electric-truck-fleet-in-southern-california-through-the-jetsi-project-2/</u>.
- Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative (JETSI). (2023a). Workforce Development. California's Joint Electric Truck Scaling Initiative. <u>https://www.jetsiproject.com/workforce-%20development/</u>.
- 29. California Air Resources Board. (2019). Volkswagen Environmental Mitigation Trust for California. <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/our-work/programs/volkswagen-environmental-mitigation-trust-california/about</u>.

- 30. Torres, I., Victoria, A., People's Collective for Environmental Justice, and Klooster, D., and University of Redlands students. (2021). Warehouses, Pollution, and Social Disparities: An Analytical View of the Logistics Industry's Impact on Environmental Justice Communities Across Southern California. Working Paper No 6. University of Redlands. <u>https://earthjustice.org/sites/default/files/files/warehouse\_research\_ report\_4.15.2021.pdf</u>
- 31. Smith, A. (2024, May 8). "How the North American Grid Must Change for an Electric Future." Project Drawdown. <u>https://drawdown.org/insights/how-the-north-american-grid-must-change-for-an-electric-future?gad\_source=1&gclid=Cj0KCQiA4-y8BhC3AR IsAHmjC\_FRVXxwWqNSObwhJH36qT9k\_vsAHs0X\_Xoa-2SCY-3zr9dZLbgbzqlaAqDyEALw\_wcB.</u>
- 32. Minjares, R., Rodríguez, F., Sen, A., & Braun, C. (2021). Infrastructure to support a 100% zero-emission tractor-trailer fleet in the United States by 2040 (Working Paper No. 2021–3 3; p. 14). International Council on Clean Transportation. <u>https://theicct.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/ze-tractor-trailer-fleet-us-hdvssept21.pdf</u>.
- 33. Appel, S. & Hammerling, J.H.F. (2023). California's Climate Investments and High Road Workforce Standards: Gaps and Opportunities for Advancing Workforce Equity. Berkeley: UC Berkeley Labor Center. <u>https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/%20californiasclimate-investments-and-high-road-workforce-standards/</u>.
- 34. St. John, J. (2025). "Trump Freezes Funding Under Inflation Reduction Act and Infrastructure Law." Canary Media, January 21. <u>https://www.canarymedia.com/articles/policy-regulation/trump-orders-freeze-on-inflation-reduction-act-infrastructure-law-funding.</u>
- 35. New York Times News Service Syndicate. (2025, February 17). California's push for electric trucks sputters under Trump. Daily Breeze. <u>https://www.dailybreeze.com/2025/02/17/californias-push-for-electric-trucks-sputtersunder-trump/?utm\_email=5455841CA4EC64C5943EB5C23B&lctg=5455841CA4EC6 4C5943EB5C23B&active=no&utm\_source=listrak&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=St ory+Button&utm\_campaign=scng-db-breakingnews&utm\_content=alert.</u>
- 36. California Air Resources Board. (n.d.). Ambient air quality standards designation tool. <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/aaqs-designation-tool</u>.
- 37. Class 7 vehicles have a Gross Vehicle Weight Rating (GVWR) ranging between 26,001 and 33,000 pounds and include city vehicles such as street sweepers, garbage trucks, and city transit buses as well as some furniture trucks and smaller semis (See endnote 8a).
- 38. Class 8 vehicles have a GVWR over 33,000 pounds and include cement trucks, dump trucks, and other "severe duty" vehicles (See endnote 8a).

- 39. SB-372 Medium- and heavy-duty fleet purchasing assistance program: Zero-emission vehicles, SB-372, California Senate, Senate Bill (2021). https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB372.
- 40. US Environmental Protection Agency. (n.d.). *Nitrogen oxides (NOx) pollution.* <u>https://www3.epa.gov/region1/airquality/nox.html#main-content</u>.
- 41. American Lung Association. (n.d.). *Ozone and your health*. <u>https://www.lung.org/clean</u> <u>-air/outdoors/what-makes-air-unhealthy/ozone#:~:text=Ozone%20(also%20called%20</u> <u>smog)%20is,widespread%20pollutants%20in%20the%20U.S</u>.
- 42. Anderson, J. (2023, April 20). San Bernardino and Riverside Counties Earn Failing Grades in the American Lung Association's 2023 "State of the Air" Report. The Frontline Observer. <u>https://www.frontline-observer.com/san-bernardino-and-riversidecounties-earn-failing-grades-in-the-american-lung-associations-2023-state-of-the-airreport/.</u>
- 43. CREATE IE. (2023, June 1). Opening remarks [Workshop]. CREATE IE, Riverside, CA.
- 44. Phadke, A., Abhyankar, N., McNair, T., & Wooley, D. (2021). 2035: *The report. Transportation (2035 2.0).* University of California Berkeley Goldman School of Public Policy. <u>https://www.2035report.com/transportation/</u>.
- 45. Steenland, K., Deddens, J. & L. Stayner. (1998). *Diesel exhaust and lung cancer in the trucking industry: Exposure-response analyses and risk assessment.* American Journal of Industrial Medicine, 34(3):220-8.
- 46. Ortiz, G.A. (2023, August 18) *Breathing Easy: Truckers' Health and the Rise of Zero-Emission Trucks.* NDRC. <u>https://www.nrdc.org/bio/guillermo-ortiz/breathing-easy-</u> <u>truckers-health-and-rise-zero-emission-trucks</u>.
- 47. Davies, H. W., Wang, F., Du, B. B., Viventi, R., & Johnson, P. W. (2022). *Exposure to whole-body vibration in commercial heavy-truck driving in on-and off-road conditions: effect of seat choice.* Annals of work exposures and health, 66(1), 69-78.
- 48. Pollard, J., Porter, W., Mayton, A., Xu, X., & Weston, E. (2017). *The effect of vibration exposure during haul truck operation on grip strength, touch sensation, and balance.* International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics, 57, 23-31.
- 49. Buss, A. (2022). Developing Lithium Valley: Green extractivism and the importance of community engagement for a just transition. [Master's degree thesis]. California Polytechnic State University, Pomona.
- 50. Pehling, D. (2025, January 22). Environmental concerns still loom over Northern California lithium battery facility fire. CBS News. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/sanf</u> <u>rancisco/news/environmental-concerns-northern-california-lithium-battery-facility-fire/</u>.
- 51. Lilly, C., Akers, M. & Brigham, N. (2024, September 19). *Lithium battery truck catches fire near Indian Springs; 3rd such fire in recent months.* Pahrump Valley Times. <u>https://pvtimes.com/news/lithium-battery-truck-catches-fire-near-indian-springs-3rd-such-fire-in-recent-months-135722/</u>.

- 52. World Cargo News. (2024, September 29). *Fire from overturned truck carrying lithiumion batteries shuts down Port of LA, POLB terminals.* World Cargo News, <u>https://www.worldcargonews.com/news/2024/09/fire-from-overturned-truck-carryinglithium-ion-batteries-shuts-down-port-of-la-polb-terminals/?gdpr=accept</u>.
- 53. United Automobile, Aerospace, and Agricultural Implement Workers of America. (2023). High Risk & Low Pay: Hazardous Conditions and Low Wages Show Standards Must be Raised at Battery Cell Plants Getting Billions in Tax Payers' Dollars: A Case Study of Ultium Cells, Lordstown. United Auto Workers. <u>https://uaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Ultium-White-Paper.pdf</u>.
- 54. US Department of Labor. (n.d.). *Electric Power Generation, Transmission, and Distribution Industry [Government].* Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Retrieved March 14, 2023, from <u>https://www.osha.gov/power-generation/industry-hazards</u>.
- 55. Coffee, D., Voleti, A., Segui, Y., Yang, A., DeShazo, J. R., & Kong, W. (2022). Workforce Impacts of Achieving Carbon-Neutral Transportation in California. UCLA Luskin Center for Innovation. <u>https://innovation.luskin.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/</u> 2022/09/Workforce-Impacts-of-Achieving-Carbon-Neutral-Transportation-in-<u>California.pdf</u>.
- 56. For specific estimates about transportation sector jobs in California, including by subsector, types of jobs and annual average salaries, see page 20 of endnote 55.
- 57. MacDougall, P., & Sloan, K. (2022, October 18). As the electric truck transition shifts into high gear, utilities must lead the charge. Utility Dive. <u>https://www.utilitydive.com/news/electric-truck-bus-ev-utilities-sce-edison-edf/634214/</u>.
- 58. Economic Policy Institute. (2021, September 22). The shift to all-electric vehicles could create over 150,000 jobs by 2030—If policymakers make smart investments to secure U.S. leadership in the auto sector [Think tank]. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi.org/press/the-shift-to-all-electric-vehicles-could-create-over-150000-jobs-by-2030-if-policymakers-make-smart-investments-to-secure-u-s-leadership-in-the-auto-sector/.
- 59. Greening the Grid. (2021). Workforce Development. Electric Vehicle Deployment Guidebook. <u>https://greeningthegrid.org/electric-vehicle-toolkit/electric-vehicle-building-blocks-guidebook/workforce-development/bb7</u>.
- Zabin, C. (2020). Putting California on the high road: A jobs and climate action plan for 2030. [Executive Summary]. UC Berkeley Labor Center. <u>https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Executive-Summary-Putting-California-on-the-High-Road.pdf</u>.
- 61. Feiveson, L. (2023). Featured Stories: Labor Unions and the U.S. Economy. Washington D.C.: U.S. Treasury Department. <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/labor-unions-and-the-us-economy</u>.

- 62. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2023, November 3rd). "Chart Data: Employer Cost for Employee Compensation, Union Workers (and Non-Union Workers), by Industry, June 2023." The Economics Daily. <u>https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2023/compensation-costs-</u> for-union-workers-averaged-55-57-in-june-2023.htm.
- 63. United Automobile, Aerospace, and Agricultural Implement Workers of America (2024, February 21). UAW Announces \$40 Million Commitment to Organizing Auto and Battery Workers in the Next Two Years. Featured News. <u>https://uaw.org/uaw-announces-40-million-commitment-to-organizing-auto-and-battery-workers-over-next-two-years/</u>.
- 64. Cozzi, L., & Motherway, B. (2021, July 6). *The importance of focusing on jobs and fairn- ess in clean energy transitions Analysis.* International Energy Agency. <u>https://www.iea.org/commentaries/the-importance-of-focusing-on-jobs-and-fairness-in-clean-energy-transitions</u>.
- 65. Parks, V. & Baran, I. (2023). *The Economic and Employment Effects of a Refinery Closure on Workers in the Bay Area.* Berkeley, CA: UC Berkeley Labor Center <u>https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Fossil-Fuel-Layoff.pdf</u>.
- 66. In 2016, there were approximately 57,000 workers in the oil and gas industry in California (See page 21 of endnote 60).
- 67. Angst, M. (2023, February 13). 'A slap in the face': Financial support for displaced California oil workers could expire. The Sacramento Bee. <u>https://www.sacbee.com/news/politics-government/capitol-</u> <u>alert/article272086522.html?utm\_id=87275&sfmc\_id=5499781</u>.
- 68. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2025a, January 29). *Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, race, and Hispanic or Latino ethnicity. Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey.* Washington DC: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics <u>https://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat11.htm</u>.
- 69. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2025b, January 29). *Median weekly earnings of fulltime wage and salary workers by detailed occupation and sex, 2024.* U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey. <u>https://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat39.htm</u>.
- International Labor Organization. (2015). Guidelines for a just transition towards environmentally sustainable economies and societies for all. International Labor Organization. <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---emp\_ent/ documents/publication/wcms\_432859.pdf</u>.
- 71. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2018, June). High Road Overview. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/43/2019/09/High-Road-ECJ-Brief</u> <u>UPDATED-BRANDING.pdf</u>.
- 72. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2021a). High Road to Logistics. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/43/2021/04/2021.HRTP\_IELE\_ACCES\_SIBLE.pdf</u>.

- 73. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2021b). High road to electric bus manufacturing in Los Angeles County: BYD-SMART. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/43/2021/04/2021.HRTP\_BYD\_SMART\_ACCESSIBLE.pdfcwdb.ca.gov</u>.
- 74. California Workforce Development Board (CWDB). (2020). *The California High Road: A road map to job quality*. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/43/2020/08/One Sheet\_Job-Quality\_ACCESSIBLE.pdf</u>.
- 75. California Workforce Development Board. (2024). *State Workforce Board Announces* \$28.5 Million to Support Healthcare Sector. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/</u> <u>sites/43/2024/10/PR-STATE-WORKFORCE-BOARD-ANNOUNCES-28.5-MILLION-TO-</u> <u>SUPPORT-HEALTHCARE-SECTOR.pdf</u>.
- 76. Los Angeles County Department of Economic Opportunity. (2024, September 19). LA County Invests \$26.3 Million in High Road Training Partnerships for Regional Recovery and Mobility. <u>https://lacounty.gov/2024/09/19/la-county-invests-26-3-million-in-highroad-training-partnerships-for-regional-recovery-and-mobility/</u>.
- 77. Office of Governor Gavin Newsom. (2025, January 10). *Governor Newsom Sends* 2025–26 Budget Plan to Legislature. <u>https://www.gov.ca.gov/2025/01/10/governor-newsom-sends-2025-26-budget-plan-to-legislature/</u>.
- 78. Reynolds, D. B. (2002). *Taking the high road: Communities organize for economic change*. Routledge.
- 79. Lowe, N. (2021). *Putting skill to work: How to create good jobs in uncertain times.* MIT Press.
- Allison, J., Cline, N., & Reese, E. (2018). The Need for a Better Deal for Workers & Residents in Inland Southern California: A Case Study of QVC Inc.'s 2015 Operating Covenant Agreement with Ontario, California. UCLA Institute for Research on Labor and Employment. <u>https://irle.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/IRLE-Research-and-Policy-Brief-40 -Final-PDF.pdf</u>.
- 81. UCLA Labor Center and California Workforce Development Board. (2019). *The High Road to Distribution and Logistics: Project Overview.* California Workforce Development Board / UCLA Labor Center. <u>https://cwdb.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/43/2020/01/</u> <u>WOJRC Final ACCESSIBLE.pdf</u>.
- 82. East Bay Alliance for a Sustainable Economy. (2012). Revive Oakland! Victory. East Bay Alliance for a Sustainable Economy (EBASE). <u>https://workingeastbay.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/Revive-Victory-Trifold-for-web\_1.pdf</u>.
- 83. UC Berkeley Labor Center and California Workforce Development Board. (2020). HRTP Promising Practices: Incorporate Worker Wisdom Throughout the Partnership. California Workforce Development Board and UC Berkeley Labor Center. <u>https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/HRTP-promisingpractices-3-incorporate-worker-wisdom.pdf</u>.

- 84. Inland Empire Electric Training Center. (n.d.). *The IEETC Apprenticeship Program— Inland Empire Electrical Training Center.* The IEETC Apprenticeship Program - Inland Empire Electrical Training Center. Retrieved March 8, 2023, from https://www.ieetc.org/en-US/the-ieetc-apprenticeship-program-cffaa1a4.
- 85. Rowe, J. (2023). Community Impacts: Air Quality and Workforce [Workshop presentation]. CREATE IE, Riverside, CA. June 1.
- 86. Rowe, J. (2024, September). Personal interview with Elvira De La Torre via Zoom.
- 87. Ingalls, V. & K. Soper. (2024). Interview for the IBEW Local 440 for the Labor of Love: Our Power is our People [video project]. <u>https://ielabor.org/2024/09/02/venessa-ingalls</u>
- 88. Soper, K. (2024, September) Personal Interview by Elvira De La Torre via Zoom.
- 89. Riverside Community College District. (n.d.). *Inland Empire Technical Trade Center fact sheet.* <u>https://wed.rccd.edu/ resources/images/documents/iettc/IETTC Fact</u> <u>Sheet.pdf</u>.
- 90. Thrive Inland SoCal (2024, November 18). *"Thrive Inland SoCal is proud to celebrate National Apprenticeship Week."* Thrive Inland SoCal. <u>https://www.instagram.com/p/DCh9C1Pyf1h/</u>.
- 91. Gemmell, K. (2025, February). Personal interview with Elvira De La Torre via zoom.
- 92. Moreno Valley College. (2024a, November 26). "College Leads the Way in Workforce Development at Inland Empire Apprenticeship Expo." Moreno Valley College. <u>https://mvc.edu/news/20241126-college-leads-workforce-development-at-apprenticeship-expo.php</u>.
- 93. Moreno Valley College. (2024b). *"Inland Empire Apprenticeship Expo."* Moreno Valley College. <u>https://mvc.edu/events/apprenticeship-expo/index.php#faq</u>.
- 94. Moreno Valley College. (2024c, November 19). "Moreno Valley College Shines at the Inland Empire Apprenticeship Expo!" Moreno Valley College Instagram Page. https://www.instagram.com/morenovalleycollege/reel/DCkTcl9t9Kx/.
- 95. Inland Empire Labor Institute and Plug in IE. (2024a, February 12). *"Our union partners made a great showing at the IE Apprenticeship Expo."* IE Labor Institute and Plug in IE. <u>https://www.instagram.com/ielaborinstitute/p/DCsEAYkTxTj/?img\_index=1</u>.
- 96. Inland Empire Labor Institute and Plug In IE. (2024b, March 1). "Inland Region Chosen as a Key Player in Quality Green Jobs Regional Challenge Propelled by the Efforts of the Inland Empire Labor Institute and Plug In IE." Press Release.
- 97. Cheylynda Barnard and Chuy Flores, personal correspondence, 2/28/2025.
- 98. Sohail, O., Thomas, D., & Wangari, L. (2023). Unlocking Potential: The Inland Empire Black Worker Center's Transformative IE Works Program. Los Angeles: UCLA Labor Center. <u>https://labor.ucla.edu/publications/unlocking-potential-inland-empire-blackworker-center/</u>.
- 99. Inland Empire Black Worker Center. (2024). "IE Water Works (Redesign)." Inland Empire Black Worker Center. Accessed February 28th, 2025: <u>https://www.iebwc.org/ieworks-preapprenticeship-2</u>.

- 100. Personal interview with Elvira De La Torre, November, 2023.
- 101. In California, disadvantaged communities are state-designated areas facing a combination of economic, health, and environmental burdens. The California Environmental Protection Agency identifies disadvantaged communities using the California Communities Environmental Health Screening Tool (CalEnviroScreen), which analyzes census tract-specific data (See endnote 101a).
  - a. California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (2024). SB 535 Disadvantaged Communities. <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/calenviroscreen/sb535</u>.
- 102. California Strategic Growth Council. (2023). Transformative Climate Communities program overview. Retrieved from <a href="https://sgc.ca.gov/programs/tcc/">https://sgc.ca.gov/programs/tcc/</a>.
- 103. Rode, E. (2023, December 20). "City of Coachella Receives \$22 million for Affortable Housing, Transit, parks, Trees, and More." Desert Sun. <u>https://www.desertsun.com/story/news/2023/12/20/coachella-wins-22-million-for-affordable-housing-climate-change-actions-parks-trees-jobs/71966215007/</u>.
- 104. City of Riverside Office of Sustainability. 2025. "About." City of Riverside. https://riversideca.gov/sustainability/about.
- 105. City of Riverside. (2023, February 27). *"Envision Riverside 2025, City of Riverside Strategic Plan."* City of Riverside. <u>https://online.fliphtml5.com/ltghc/dvxo/</u>.
- 106. Zabin, C. & Appel, S. (2019). "Truck Driver Misclassification: Climate, Labor, and Environmental Justice Impacts." Berkeley, CA: UC Berkeley Labor Center. <u>https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/truck-driver-misclassification/</u>.
- 107. For additional information on the public health impacts of poor air quality, see endnotes 41 and 44 (p.4). Endnote 30 describes the disproportionate environmental health impacts on vulnerable communities of warehouse locations in Southern California.

# CONTRIBUTORS

### This report was co-authored by the following research team:

- Krystian Allen
- Cheylynda Barnard
- Marissa Brookes
- Elvira De La Torre
- Fernando David Márquez Duarte
- Jesús "Chuy" Flores
- Gregory B. Hutchins
- Constance Joyner
- Shehreen Khan
- David Mickey-Pabello
- Ellen Reese\*

# For questions or comments, please contact the corresponding authors:

Marissa Brookes (<u>marissa.brookes@ucr.edu</u>) and Ellen Reese (<u>ellen.reese@ucr.edu</u>)

### Design, formatting, and communications:

Zoe Caras, Jesús "Chuy" Flores, Rachel Kim, Eren Whitfield

#### Suggested citation:

Allen, K., Barnard, C., Brookes, M., De La Torre, E., Marquez Duarte, F.D., Flores, J., Hutchins, G.B., Joyner, C., Khan, S., Mickey-Pabello, D., Reese, E. (2025). *Taking the High Road in the EV Logistics Transition: Workforce Development Strategies for the Inland Empire and Beyond*. Riverside, CA: Inland Empire Labor and Community Center, University of California Riverside.

\*This project was supported by an Internal Faculty Award from UCR-OASIS, the James Irvine Foundation, and the UC and the Workers Rights Policy Initiative. We thank Athena Tan and other members of the IE Labor Institute for helpful feedback on an earlier draft.









() www.ielcc.ucr.edu